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September 17, 2007
 

Ms. Carole Washburn

Executive Secretary 

Washington Utilities and

 Transportation Commission

 P.O. Box 47250

Olympia, Washington 98504-7250

Re:  Docket UT-073014 - Notice of Opportunity to file Written Comments  

Dear Ms. Washburn,

CenturyTel of Washington, Inc., CenturyTel of Inter Island, Inc., and CenturyTel of Cowiche Inc., (collectively “CenturyTel”) makes this filing in response to the Commission’s notice of opportunity to file written comments in the Commission’s inquiry  examining whether new or revised regulations are needed to govern telecommunications service extensions. 

In its August 14, 2007 Notice of Opportunity to File Written Comments on a rulemaking concerning telecommunications service (line) extension, the Commission expressed an interest four major areas:
1. Determining if the current rule provides the correct balance of obligations among customers, local service providers, and interexchange carriers. 

2. Whether the Commission or local service providers should establish limits on distance or cost to circumscribe the obligations of local service providers to extend service.   

3. Whether Commission rules should address extensions of service beyond existing exchange area boundaries;  and 

4. What the obligations of wireless and other eligible telecommunications carriers (ETCs) should be.

CenturyTel supports the Commission’s review of its existing line extension policy and believes that there are a number of fundamental issues that need to be reviewed and discussed during rulemaking.  

The first question is whether the intended policy goals associated with current rule have been achieved.  In it’s November 15, 1999 memo, staff indicated a rulemaking proceeding was being initiated under Docket UT-991737 as a way to deal with regulatory provisions which had not been sufficient to resolve several long-running line extension disputes. The disputes included extensions requests to the Mt. Hull/Swanson Mill Road area of the Oroville exchange, where approximately 200 households remained unserved despite attempts to get service dating as far back as 1991; Cedar Ponds Lake in the Sultan exchange, where over 20 house had been unsuccessful in receiving service; and Pontiac Ridge, where the successfully completed line extension took more than 16 months for customers to obtain service. The Commission’s current extension of service rule was adopted as a result of this rulemaking proceeding. 
 At the time the rule was adopted there was a strong public policy argument that the connection of these unserved communities provided sufficient benefit to the telecommunication network to justify reducing the individual service applicant’s contribution with any resulting shortfall being recoverable through a terminating access surcharge.  Today, more often than not, line extension requests are received from service applicants who are in the process of building new homes, and not from established residents in established communities.  The question that needs to be answered is whether the connection of these new service applicants continues to provide sufficient public policy benefit to justify continuation of the existing funding mechanism or does the contribution methodology need to be modified. 

The second item for discussion is the technological and competitive evolution that has taken place since the year 2000 and its impact on the fundamental principals and assumptions contained in the existing rule.  At the time the rule was adopted consumers essentially had only one viable option for service – wire line communications.  Today consumers, even in rural areas, may have access to a variety of technologies, provided by both regulated and deregulated providers including CLECs, cable companies, VOiP providers, wireless carriers, and satellite providers.  The question that needs to be asked and answered is if an applicant has viable access to one of these alternative service types or providers, other than incumbent wire-line service, what should be the relative obligations of the various service providers.

The last fundamental change warranting discussion and review is the proliferation of wireless eligible telecommunications carriers (CETCs).  The question to be asked here is whether there should be carrier of last resort obligations for wireless ETCs that draw USF funds to serve a certificated area. 

Each of these questions is discussed in more detail below.

Policy fulfillment

CenturyTel believes that the Commission’s underlying policy goal which prompted the move to the existing rule and the adoption of the current funding mechanism has been achieved. In other words, virtually all existing communities within companies’ service territories have been served.   Today, the bulk of extension requests that CenturyTel receives come from a single service applicant who is building or placing a new home.  While each person connected to the PSTN adds value, one can argue that a single customer adds considerably less value than an entire community.  Therefore, it also stands to reason that it is inappropriate to apply the current funding mechanism, which was created based on the needs/values of large unserved populations to the typical single service applicant extension request today.   As a result, the Commission should adopt a new policy that requires customers to contribute amounts that more closely reflect actual extension costs.  The new procedure should provide each service applicant a basic free allowance in recognition that even a single customer adds some value to the network.  Beyond the free allowance there should be an additional level where the extending company and the customer make equal contributions up to a capped amount.  Any additional costs beyond the capped amount should be borne by the service applicant.  

CenturyTel believes that this tiered approach fairly balances the interests of the service applicant, the company, and the other customers.  The process outlined by CenturyTel is reasonably consistent with the model proposed by Qwest in its comments. Both of these proposals follow basic principals provided for in past and present Commission line extension policy and warrant further discussion.
Viable alternative service

CenturyTel does not believe in today’s competitive environment that it makes sense to require companies to expend excessive amounts to extend service to a customer when they have “viable and sufficient”  service available from an alternative provider.  Of course as with any change in policy the devil is in the details, specifically what qualifies as a “viable or sufficient” service?  Can a non-regulated service be considered an alternative, CenturyTel believes it can.  In the case of wireless service does it mean one, two, three or four bars?  There are many more questions than answers at this point but CenturyTel believes this is an issue that needs to be fully vetted during the course of the line extension rulemaking. 

Carrier of last resort obligations for ETCs

CenturyTel strongly urges the Commission to adopt policies that hold ETCs responsible for provision of service within the areas they voluntarily sought and received certification to serve in the capacity as an ETC.   When a service applicant seeks service in an incumbents territory with one or more CETCs each company should be required to review costs to serve that service applicant.  The company that can serve the locale in the most cost effective manner, whether with existing facilities, reinforcement of existing facilities or placement of new facilities should be tasked with providing service to the location using the contribution methodology discussed above.   This approach furthers both state and federal universal service goals and ensures ETCs are providing service throughout the area in which they sought and received ETC status.

Summary

CenturyTel appreciates the opportunity to provide general comments on the Commission’s proposed rulemaking.  We look forward to working with staff and the Commission on this issue.

Sincerely,

Mary M. Taylor

Government Relation Manager

